THE SCHOOL BOARD OF SAINT LUCIE COUNTY

Regular Meeting –May 23, 2006

6:00 p.m.

School Board Room

Fort Pierce, Florida  34947

PRESENT:  MRS. KATHRYN HENSLEY, CHAIRMAN

Member Residing in District No.  4

DR. JOHN CARVELLIE, VICE CHAIRMAN

Member Residing in District No. 3

MS. CAROL HILSON

Member Residing in District No. 2

DR. SAMUEL S. GAINES

Member Residing in District No. 5

DR. JUDI MILLER

Member Residing in District No. 1

ALSO PRESENT:  MR. MICHAEL LANNON, Superintendent

Mr. Daniel B. Harrell, Attorney

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
The meeting was called to order by the chair, Mrs. Kathryn Hensley at 6:00 p.m.  Students from St. Lucie West Centennial High School Jazz Band, under the director of Dominick Eggen, led the Pledge of Allegiance and performed musical selections.  Board members complimented the parents, students, and teacher.
MINUTES
Minutes from the Regular School Board Meeting of April 25, 2006, were accepted by members of the Board.  Miller/Carvellie/5/0

SPECIAL ORDERS OF BUSINESS
1.
Janice Karst presented the Educational Lamp Awards by the following 
employees:  Ted Norman from Dan McCarty Middle School for the affirmation 
and affiliation of students in technical education.

Next recognition was for Anastasia Chambers from St. Lucie West Centennial 
High School, accepting on her behalf was Principal Gail Pike.  The award was for 
encouragement of students’ writing of poetry and having submitted a poem 
written by a student whose work is now being published because of the actions 
of this teacher. The third recognition is for a bus driver, Mr. Williams.  He  
encourages reading and homework being addressed on the bus.  Parents 
also 
compliment him for helping to enhance student self-esteem.

2.
Helga Snure, from the Health Department recognized participants of the 
School 
Nutrition/PE Program, Shaping the Future.   Ms. Snure introduced 
the NIE (Newspaper in Education) representative.  This program addresses the 
concerns of obesity in the young, promotes the adoption of a low sugar, low fat 
diet, and encourages regular sustained daily exercise with a target of 60 
minutes per day.

The schools of C.A. Moore Elementary, White City Elementary, Floresta 
Elementary, the teachers, principals, and assistant principals, were thanked and 
recognized for their support of the program.  Mr. Lannon was also thanked for 
his support.

3.
Kathie Schmidt recognized the following individuals who have made donations to 
the Career and Technical Health Academies.  Those recognized for donations to 
the Health Academies include Coastal Primary Care, and All God’s Creatures.

Recommendation:  Superintendent Lannon recommends the Board accept the 
donations as presented.
   Carvelli/Hilson/5-0

4.
Mary Gregory brought forth the recognition of students who participated in the 
State Science Fair in Orlando, Florida and the International Science Fair in 
Indianapolis, Indiana.  
5.
Recognize the Wal-Mart Distribution Center Teacher of the Year from F.K. 
Sweet Elementary School   Principal Debbie Snyder presented the award to 
Carol Carvelli, a teacher at the school meeting the needs of exceptional 
students and serving on many different committees.  The school also receives a 
monetary award.  

Recommendation:  Superintendent Lannon recommends the Board accept the 
donation of $1,000.00 on behalf of F. K. Sweet. Carvelli/Miller/5-0
6.
Recognition of schools by the American Heart Associations’ Jump Rope for 
Heart program with Jeff Robin presenting.  Record year from St. Lucie County 
Public Schools.  Three schools raised over $10,000.00 and those were Village 
Green Elementary with $11,500.00, Rivers Edge Elementary raising $10,500.00, 
and Morningside Elementary that raised $6,510.00.  With 24 schools 
participating, a total amount of $100,562.00 was raised!  Big thank you to the 
schools, physical education teachers, and administrators for the hard work and 
commitment.
7.
Donation for Fairlawn Elementary School.  Principal Patti Hefflefinger 
recognized Dr. and Mrs. Brandon for their donation of a defibrillator to the 
school in memory of a small boy, Michael, who passed away on a school campus.

Recommendation:  Superintendent Lannon recommends the Board accept the 
donation of a defibrillator in Michael’s memory.  Hilson/Carvellie/5-0
Addendum #37

Recognition of St. Lucie County School District Teacher(s) of Excellence 
Utilizing Technology Grant Winners – Glen Rustay, Assistant Principal, Pt. St. 
Lucie Elementary and Mary Holmgren of the Education Foundation presented 
the award.  David Jasa was recognized for his efforts in working with Dell 
Technology to secure the award.  The award includes a trip to the Dell 
convention in January, 2007 and a Dell laptop computer and printer compliments 
of Dell.  The three teachers, Susan Smith, Lakewood Park Elementary, 
Elementary Teacher of Excellence,   Charles  Oberlander, Southport Middle 
School, Middle School Teacher of Excellence, and the High School Teacher of 
Excellence from Lincoln Park Academy, Mr. Alan Mathison.  The Teacher of the 
Year, from Manatee Elementary, Lisa Hamilton, Teacher of Excellence 
WOW MOMENT
Mr. Denny Dawson present awards for three students who participated in the Bernard Selkin Memorial Holocaust Remembrance Award.  These awards are in the form of savings bonds.  Ms. Selkin helped present the awards.

STAFF REPORTS
The agenda was adjusted to accommodate appearances by students in appropriate and inappropriate school attire.  The district’s Dress for Success Report.  The schools have finalized their dress codes for the coming years to support this program..  Students were present to model the appropriate attire.  Both elementary, middle and high school attire was demonstrated.  Ms. Hilson also participated in the demonstration.  Dr. Carvelli wanted to ensure that parents would be apprised of this change in dress code by the end of the year.  Mr. Lannon further elaborated that flyers, the district’s television, and parent newsletters will all be tools used to notify parents.  Dr. Carvelli and members of the board wanted to ensure that retailers had the opportunity to see the criteria as soon as possible so that they could stock their stores with the appropriate merchandise.  
8.  Curriculum Report – School Improvement Plan for Delaware Avenue School presented by the school administrator, Mrs. Ellen Harden.  Mrs. Harden identified the strategies and objectives for the students served.  The school maintains student portfolios.  The school demonstrated a high level of success in the essay writing portion of the FCAT.  The state recognized Delaware School as one of the three schools recognized for FCAT improvement.  Ellen indicated that students are also receiving services from intensive guidance support.  Dr. Miller congratulated the staff on the increase of 13% in the writing scores.  Congratulated the staff for their dedication to the students they serve.  Ms. Hilson also congratulated the staff on the teaching strategies developed on sound research.  Mr. Lannon said that he was very impressed the professionalism of the staff and their belief in the students they serve.
Dr. Owen Roberts presented his report on the Benchmark Assessments., Scope and Sequence, and the current FCAT results.  Dr. Roberts will plan and have a Board Workshop in June for a more thorough analysis of the scores.  Dr. Roberts provided information on how the teachers utilized information from the Benchmarks Assessments to determine how to reinforce the Sunshine State Standards that students must assimilate to document proficiency.
There is a teaching tool, computer driven, that will provide teachers with information relative to the students’ performance on the benchmarks.  There will be a report that can be generated from the information that can be sent to parents indicating a growth or a lack of growth in the particular component of the benchmarks.

Training and implementation is taking place and staff at each school will be fully trained in the near future.

The Board was very impressed with this program.  It was thought that the information that teachers and parents can glean from this program can be of vital importance to the teacher and the parent.  
In the coming year, Dr. Roberts said that teachers will be provided with what is called “Prior Knowledge Assessment”.  We learn as a result of prior knowledge. 

Students cannot understand new things without relating the new information to prior learning.  By providing this information, teachers will be able to optimize their instructional time.  Rather than having everyone on the same page, it is much better to know each students’ deficits and begin there with reinforcements.
Dr. Roberts says that he must congratulate Mary Krause and the entire Teaching and Learning staff for the tremendous amount of work they did to ensure that students can, once again, move forward.  Without the staff from Teaching and Learning, the Benchmarks simply would not have come to fruition for some time.
FCAT results indicate that in reading five of eight grades are showing improvement in the mean score and that means that students in both the top percentiles and those in the lower percentiles are making progress.  In mathematics, six of eight grade levels are showing improvement. Overall, grades six, seven, nine, and ten, are showing marked improvement.

It was noted that students raised over $38,000 for the Relay for Life fund raiser.  The schools raising the largest sums included C.A. Moore, Garden City, and the Delaware School.

Mr. Lannon indicated that this year’s graduates earned over 13 million in award scholarships and noted that scholarship awards were an affirmation for teachers and students.

Discussion was held on recruiting graduates for the “Grow Our Own Teachers” program.  There is some recruiting being done, but graduation practices are an opportunity to distribute more information.

Board members wished to commend Kevin Perry and members of the graduation committee for the excellent job for this year’s exercises.  Dr. Gaines said that all the high schools should be commended for the behavior of their students and the personal appearance of most of the graduates.  Professional dress was observed as being the order of the day with 99% of young men sporting ties for the occasion.
CTA REPORT – No Report
CWA REPORT –No Report

CONSENT AGENDA

Approve as follows:

Agenda items 10-18, and 22-26 as presented.

Miller/Carvelli/5-0
OTHER BUSINESS

Agenda Items:  22-26 approved as presented

Carvelli/Miller/5-0
GROWTH MANAGEMENT, LAND ACQUISITIONS AND INTERGOVERNMENTAL RELATIONS REPORT
Mr. Sanders is tracking the growth and all new developments.  The “Green” zone has a new K-8 on Jenkins Road that will open before the need is critical.  Mr. Lannon indicated that two years ago there was a grave concern about a shortage of land.  Mr. Sanders has done an outstanding job in acquiring sites.  The district has been in need of feasible sites that meets the county growth patterns.
Mr. Sanders said that we have about 25 sites and we have only had to pay for about two of those 25.  Three have been paid for with impact fees Mr. Sanders provided information for members on FPC; it is still in committee, nothing to report at present.  The second reading for Village Green expansion will be held on June 12.

Marty will also help with the Bus stop committee currently being formed.  Marty Sanders reports that a workshop with the city counsel is needed.

BUDGET/FINANCE REPORT

Position control will be tied to student enrollment.  Teacher recruitment is an issue.  District recruitments from major teaching colleges and universities.  If there is not success for a couple of years, the college is dropped and another added.  Mr. Bonner noted that some of the “pre” contracts are coming in, followed by the numbers of teachers who want to transfer.  Mr. Bonner was asked to keep a record of the numbers of teachers coming in and those who are leaving.
Mr. Gilbert of Maintenance and Facilities said the department is working as quickly as it can.  The walk through for West Gate is scheduled for May 25.

ATTORNEY’S REPORT
Dan Harrell had no report at this time.

SCHOOL BOARD MEMBERS’ REPORT

Dr. Carvelli wanted to add his personal commendations to the graduates and the graduation committee.  Mr. Lannon also commended Mr. Perry.

The board chair, Mrs. Hensley asked members to consider a proposal to have one meeting in June and one in July.  Other members concurred and the meetings are set for June 20, and July 18, respectfully.  Dr. Carvelli noted that he will be out of town on June 20, but will participate via conference call.  The meeting concluded at 8:47 p.m.
PAGE  
1

